April 21, 2009
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular April 21, 2009  meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, April 21, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


           
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                                   
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                   
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:          
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Erin Gilley
Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Miranda Baines, Eden Daily News
MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.   
INVOCATION:

Mr. Gene McDuffie, Pastor of Fellowship Baptist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Bernie Moore.  

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Mayor Grogan explained that he had a copy of a resolution opposing Senate Bill 1004 and House Bill 1252 and asked if he could have a motion that this be added to the Consent Agenda.  

A motion was made by Council Member Myott seconded by Council Member Tuggle to add the resolution to the Consent Agenda.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  

No other items were added or removed from the agenda.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:

(a) Consideration of a zoning text amendment request and Ordinance to amend Section 11.24(i)(3) Business-Highway #1 of the Zoning Ordinance to change the front yard setback requirements.  Request submitted by the Osborne Company.   ZONING CASE Z-09-02.
Mayor Grogan called for the public hearing and asked Ms. Stultz to come forward with her report.  
Ms. Stultz explained that the City has received a zoning text amendment request from the Osborne Company to amend Section 11.24(i)(3) the Business-Highway-1 District of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance concerning the front yard setback requirements.  The Planning and Inspections Department recommend that the request be approved.  The Planning Board considered this request at their March 24, 2009 meeting and recommended that the request be approved.
The Business-Highway #1 district was established solely for the developing business area along NC 14 and the intersecting streets in the general vicinity of Morehead Memorial Hospital.  The district provisions were designed to encourage low density development on large lots in the strategically urbanizing areas.  The Business Highway 2 district was established primarily for selected existing business areas along major thoroughfares in the city.  Some of these areas extend along Highway 14 north and south of the BH-1 districts.  Front setbacks in the BH-2 district are 25 feet.

The current 45 foot front setback in the BH-1 district was designed to allow for widening and expansion of the Highway 14 corridor at a time when this was still a two lane road.  Since that time, Highway 14 has been expanded to a four or five lane road in the Morehead Hospital vicinity.  The state right-of-way along this corridor is 150 feet, or 75 feet from the centerline of the road on each side.  The right-of-way line in this area is still well back of the actual pavement or approximately 30 to 40 feet in most places.  
Mayor Grogan asked if anyone would like to speak in favor or in opposition to which no one came forward to speak, he declared the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the zoning text amendment request to amend Section 11.24(i)(3) of the Business-Highway-1 District of the Zoning Ordinance concerning the front yard setback requirements.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
(b) Consideration of a request to apply for the FY 2009 Recovery Act – Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Local Program Funds.
Mayor Grogan called for the public hearing and asked Sgt. Sam Shelton to come forward with his report.  

Sgt. Shelton explained that the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program allows States and local governments to support a broad range of activities to prevent and control crime and to improve the criminal justice system. JAG replaces the Byrne Formula and Local Law Enforcement Block Grant (LLEBG) programs with a single funding mechanism that simplifies the administration process for grantees. 

The procedure for allocating JAG funds is a formula based on population and crime statistics, in combination with a minimum allocation to ensure that each state and territory receives an appropriate share. There is no matching fund required under JAG. 

To receive these funds, it is necessary to complete a grant application stating how the funds will be used.  This application must then be submitted to the City Council for review and given a public hearing for public comment. 

Council Member Burnette asked if they would receive this grant just by submitting it to which Sgt. Shelton replied as long as they submit it in the way that the Federal government tells them to do it.

Mayor Grogan asked, and there was no matching funds to which Sgt. Shelton replied, no matching funds.

Council Member Burnette asked if those radios would be specifically used by the police department to which Sgt. Shelton replied yes.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone would like to speak in favor or in opposition to which no one came forward to speak, he declared the public hearing closed.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve this request.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Mayor Grogan noted that there were a few people who wished to speak regarding the fowl ordinance and he wanted to skip this part until after Unfinished Business.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend Chapter 3, Article 1, Section 3-3 of the Eden City Code pertaining to fowl within the City.  CCA-09-01.  
Ms. Sibyl Carter, Grand Oaks, addressed the City Council:

Ms. Carter explained that she was opposed to the chicken situation.  She had lived in Grand Oaks for 31 years and when she first moved there the man who owned the adjoining property started out with about three (3) chickens and one (1) rooster.  Now there were so many they could not even count them all but she guessed there were over 100.  She stated that he had erected two chicken coops and one was only a few feet from her line.  She has had to have pest control repeatedly come to her house because of the wharf rats coming into her yard and going into her shed.  She pointed out that when you look in her back yard you can see that not only were there chicken coops but there were round pens with a rooster and a hen or a rooster separated from a hen all over the yard and it was to the point where it was not only in the backyard, but they were in the front yard tied to a stake.  They were beautiful animals but they have to be there for a purpose and she thought the purpose was probably for gain of selling them and of course fighting, which was illegal.  She added that she was not saying that was what they do with them but she could not imagine why anybody needed that many and at 2:00 in the morning you can hear them, it was just like living on a farm.  
Ms. Ruth Boyte, The Meadows, addressed the City Council:

Ms. Boyte explained that she agreed with Ms. Carter.  It was just like her problem in The Meadows.  She wanted to congratulate Mr. Maness as he had cleaned up his house and yard, it looked really nice but it had not cut down on the sound and the smell.  She pointed out that with the weather like it was, the odor would get worse and also the roosters were really loud.
Mayor Grogan commented that Mr. Maness had signed up but he was not in the audience.  He then opened the floor for a motion or discussion.

Council Member Tuggle commented that he had talked with the City Attorney who had given them all the information.  He had really hoped to find some way they could deal with people who were severe violators as opposed to somebody who did not cause any type of problem.  He explained that Ms. Gilley had spent a lot of time on it.  He was looking for some way where you could have an appeal process where you could deal with somebody who only had a few things and did not cause any problems.  He had turned this thing 10 different ways to come up with different scenarios in trying to make it work for everybody and unfortunately when you are on the City Council, no matter what you do, 50% of the people hate you and 50% of the people like you when you make tough decisions.  He explained that he did not find any way that there could be an appeals process that would really work without there being abuses of it or leaving themselves open to an abuse.  He asked Ms. Gilley what her opinion was legally.
Ms. Gilley explained that the best way to enforce this and keep it equitable to everyone in the city was to have a set number, what was allowed and what was not allowed as opposed to an appeals or permitting process.  Somebody was going to have to make a decision at some point, whether it was the Council or that someone issuing the permit.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he noticed what she had written and what was given to all of them and on page two, Section one and two, it had 250’ or 150’ and even if you have an appeals process using 150’ or 200’ that would almost eliminate anybody that would try to appeal and also for an acre, you would have to have a lot that would be almost 220’ and you can go to any part of Eden and find lots half that size so nobody would qualify even with an appeals process.  He stated that he had tried every way possible to come up with a process and it was so difficult that he did not know how the police department would be able to make this thing work for all of the citizens.  

Council Member Burnette added that it did need to be cut and dry.  He thought that from the beginning and he did appreciate the City Attorney looking into this and offering those various scenarios but he agreed with Council Member Tuggle.  He did not see any way that it could equitably be enforced if you allowed this person to do this and another person to do something else without an actual set number, so his preference was still the revised amendment that they saw at the last meeting, which was zero (0) roosters and twenty (20) chickens which allows for the things that they heard several months ago and that was to allow people to raise chickens for their own personal use.  He believed that by doing that they did give them that right but it did not infringe on the rights of the neighbors of those folks with the noise and other potential problems out there.

Council Member Epps added that it was a shame that a few were aggressive and it caused others to suffer but that happens in about every walk of life.  He pointed out that they (the Council) do it not because they love to but because somebody has forced them into that situation.  
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette to amend the ordinance to what was prepared which was zero roosters and twenty chickens with a 100’ setback from the next dwelling house.  
Council Member Turner asked if this was written out in this last email they had received.

Ms. Gilley replied that was right and that this was the one that was on the agenda last month and they tabled it.  The ordinance that was proposed last month, she believed the motion was to amend the 150’ setback to 100’.  This motion was seconded by Council Member Tuggle.

Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Tuggle, Burnette, Carter, Myott and Epps voted in favor of this motion.  Council Member Turner voted in opposition.  This motion carried.
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 1229 E. Stadium Drive under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
The memorandum explained that the City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $1,600.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.

The deadline for Mr. Adams to make the necessary repairs in order to avoid demolition as set out in the Order was October 14, 2008.  Mr. Adams appeared at the City Council meeting on October 21, 2008, to request more time to make the repairs.  Because the deadline for making the repairs was after the deadline for submitting items for the Council agenda, the request for authorization to demolish the structure was not on the agenda for that night.  Council advised Mr. Adams to do as much work as he could in the next 30 days and bring photographs of the work done to the next meeting.

Mr. Adams had pulled a permit for repairs on September 12, 2008, and called for an inspection of work on October 27, 2008.  The inspector went out to the house but could not get in to make the inspection.  Mr. Adams had put siding on the front and sides of the house but no further work had been done.

The holidays and then a freeze on funds available for code enforcement led to a delay in requests for demolition of structures.  An inspection of the property on March 18, 2009, and again this week reveals that the only work done on the house since October 2008 is siding on an extension on the west side of the house.  The rear of the house is covered by plywood and tarps. 

Council Member Burnette stated that if he was correct, the information that she had supplied them a few weeks ago, they have collected in the neighborhood of $7,000 to $8,000.
Mrs. Stultz replied yes, since January they have collected way more than they were asking for since last July.

Council Member Burnette asked how that put them in preparation for the grass cutting to which Mrs. Stultz replied that the grass cutting would be fine unless they get incredibly large but they did not have many of those any more.

Council Member Carter asked if they have notified Mr. Adams to which Mrs. Stultz replied that they have.  
Council Member Tuggle commented that he absolutely had no doubt that the place needed to be demolished and he agreed with everything she had said, but they have a $3 million shortfall in the budget.  There were no pay increases, there were health insurances increases, they have cut in every other area and to him $3,400 for these 2 houses that was money spent that he felt like they could do without spending.  He stated that they could put it off until the economy got a little bit better and the budget was a little bit better.  Personally he did not think they should spend any more money period.

Mrs. Stultz replied that she certainly agreed, but in her position as a planning director, this was a vitally important program for their community, particularly as they try to attract new businesses.  While she agreed that they should be conservative, there was some benefit to them now if the funds were available, because they were getting such bargains from the contractor.

Council Member Tuggle repeated that he agreed but he just felt like they need to say no.

Council Member Burnette commented that he had discussed this with Council Member Tuggle and he disagreed with him.  He thought they needed to go ahead and do this, it was a small amount of money but it was still money.  
A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Turner to approve this request.  
Council Member Myott questioned how long this had been going on to which Mrs. Stultz replied that it was begun last July and the Council had given him extra time once.
Action on the motion was as follows:  Council Members Burnette, Turner, Myott, and Epps voted in favor of this motion.  Council Members Tuggle and Carter voted in opposition.  This motion carried.  

(b) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 820 Bridge Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
Mayor Grogan commented that one thing about it; both of these units were in heavily traveled areas as far as the city was concerned.  

Ms. Stultz explained that the City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $1,800.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.

Ms. Gilley commented that she had told the Council that she would be there for questions on possible recouping the funds and how feasible that would be.  She noted that this property had heirs so it would be a little more costly, but it would just involve publishing notices, if the owner did not pay.

Council Member Burnette stated that nothing has been done to this particular structure in a long, long time.  

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Epps to approve this request.  Council Members Burnette, Turner, Myott, and Epps voted in favor of this motion.  Council Members Tuggle and Carter voted in opposition.  This motion carried.  

Council Member Ellis entered the meeting at this point. 

(c) Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to correct the existing ward boundaries for the City of Eden.  
Ms. Stultz explained that as the Planning Department endeavored to modify the ward boundaries to add the newly annexed Indian Hills area, we discovered that the boundaries had not been modified in the last few years to include the voluntarily annexed areas that include two parcels on Summit Loop, the extension of South New Street, two parcels at the end of South New Street and the property on Mebane Bridge Road.
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Myott to adopt the ordinance to correct the existing ward boundaries. 
Council Member Burnette questioned how much time it took to go through all of this and put it together to which Ms. Stultz replied that it took many hours.  
Council Member Tuggle questioned the criteria used to which Ms. Stultz explained that they would talk about that with the next item.  This one was where they have had some voluntary annexations and the ward boundaries have not been amended properly.  So the first ordinance just cleared that up.

Action on the motion was as follows:  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

(d) Consideration and adoption of an Ordinance to amend the ward boundaries for the City of Eden to add the Indian Hills Annexed areas.  
The Planning Department, with assistance from the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments, has proposed an amendment to our ward boundaries to add the newly annexed Indian Hills area.  In order to comply with all regulations of the Voting Rights Act of 1965, it was necessary to amend the boundaries of all 7 wards.

Once these changes are approved by Council, they will be submitted to the N. C. Attorney General and the U. S. Department of Justice for approval.  Once approved, the changes will be effective as of the effective date of the annexation, August 20, 2009.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to adopt the ordinance to amend the ward boundaries for the City of Eden to add Indian Hills annexed areas, effective August 20, 2009, after the approval by the US Dept. of Justice.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
REPORTS FROM STAFF:

A. Monthly Financial Report 

Financial Report – Tammie McMichael

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the Financial Report.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services - No Report
D. Engineering - No Report
E. Economic & Tourism Development - No Report
F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance 
Mr. Johnny Farmer, Director of Parks, Recreation & Facilities Maintenance, explained that the Parks and Recreation Department will be offering several events at Freedom Park during the months of April and May 2009.

The Concert in the Park for April will be held on Sunday, April 26, 2009 at 3:00 p.m. at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater.  The featured artist will be the Church Sisters.  This event is free to the public and concessions will be available for purchase.

There will be a Nations Baseball Tournament the weekend of May 2 – 3, an International Fast Pitch Tournament the weekend of May 9 – 10, a USSSA Baseball Tournament the weekend of May 16 – 17, a National Softball Association Tournament the weekend of May 23 – 24, and a USSSA Baseball Tournament May 30 - 31, 2009 at Freedom Park.  The games will begin at 9:00 a.m. and will be scheduled through the day and evening.  The teams participating in these tournaments will be from North Carolina and Virginia.

The City of Eden will be hosting the 6th Annual Ribfest at Freedom Park on Saturday, May 9 from 10:00 a.m. – 6:00 p.m.  There will be entertainment throughout the day, along with arts and craft vendors, and food vendors selling delicious ribs and others concession food items.  The event will get underway at 10:00 a.m. with a performance by the Almost Country Band, Veronica Jones will perform from 12:00 – 2:00 p.m., followed by Radio Flyer from 2:00 – 4:00 p.m.   The event will conclude with a performance by the headliner Paradox from 4:00 – 6:00 p.m.  The event is free to the public and the City invites everyone to come out and enjoy Freedom Park during this wonderful Spring season.

G. Police - No Report
H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections - No Report
J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a)    Approval and adoption of minutes: March 24, March 28, and April 2, 2009. 
 
(b)   Request for a temporary sign from the Eden Chamber of Commerce for the 7th Annual Business Expo.
The Planning Department has received a request for a temporary sign to be located in the public right-of-way at NC 14 and Arbor Lane (at BB&T).  The request was submitted by the Eden Chamber of Commerce for the 7th Annual Business Expo to be held on May 7, 2009.  
(c)    Adoption of a Resolution Authorizing the Sale of Real Property at Public Auction.  
 
The Resolution adopted at the March meeting set an auction date of April 25, 2009.  We could not meet the publication deadlines required by statutes; therefore, the auction date has been rescheduled for May 30, 2009.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE SALE

 OF REAL PROPERTY AT PUBLIC AUCTION

WHEREAS, the City of Eden owns the following real property:

241 The Boulevard 

BEGINNING at a stake at the intersection of Irving Avenue (formerly Byrd Avenue) and Boulevard Street in Spray, Rockingham County, North Carolina; and running thence North 45 deg. 7 min. West with the Boulevard 56 feet to A. D. Wanamaker’s corner; thence South 43 deg. 15 min. West 76.2 feet to a corner formerly J. W. Pugh’s line; thence south 45 deg. 7 min. East 56 feet to Irving Avenue; thence North 43 deg. 15 min. East with Irving Avenue 76.2 feet to the PLACE OF BEGINNING.  See Deed Book 241, page 567, Book 173, page 424, Book 270, page 413, Book 228, page 510 and Book 1344, page 1339.

The property being more commonly known as 241 The Boulevard, Eden, North Carolina, and identified by the Rockingham County Tax Dept. as PIN 7070-14-42-5530-00 and Parcel Number 107384.
WHEREAS, the City of Eden desires to sell the real property described above at public auction; and 

WHEREAS, the City of Eden is authorized to dispose of real property belonging to the City at public auction pursuant to North Carolina General Statute § 160A-266; and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the City Council for the City of Eden, that the real property described above is hereby authorized to be sold at public auction, and the public auction will commence May 30, 2009 at 10:00 a.m., at 223 The Boulevard.  

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the terms of sale will be as follows: 

The real property will be sold to the highest bidder subject to City Council acceptance of the bid amount.  The real property is offered, purchased and accepted by the buyer "AS IS" and "WITH ALL FAULTS".  The City and its agent make no warranties or guarantees whatsoever whether written, oral, or implied as to quality, condition or habitability.  The auction sale will be an absolute auction and include a ten percent (10%) buyer’s Premium.  The highest bidder at the sale is required to make a bid deposit in the amount of three thousand dollars ($3,000).


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that any offer or bid made on the real property described above must be accepted and confirmed by the City Council before the sale will be effective

APPROVED, ADOPTED AND EFFECTIVE this 21st day of April, 2009.


CITY OF EDEN


By:  John E. Grogan, Mayor

ATTEST:
Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk

(d)   Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #7.  
 
The Fire Prevention/Safety Grant Fund was created in June 2007 to handle the transactions of a grant from the Department of Homeland Security to purchase a fire safety/sprinkler trailer.  This grant project has been completed and this fund needs to be closed.  The attached budget amendment closes this fund and moves the balance of into a Special Appropriation Holding Account in the General Fund.  At June 30, 2009, this money will be added to the General Fund’s fund balance.

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	Fire Prevention & Safety Grant
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Fire Prev/Safety Grant Equipment
	13-4920-57000
	 $               82,000.00 
	 $        81,880.00 
	 $              (120.00)

	Fire Prev/Safety Grant Transfer to GF
	13-4920-97000
	 $                              -   
	 $             120.00 
	 $                120.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $                         -   

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Contrib. from Fire Prev/Safety Grant
	10-3984-93000
	 $                              -   
	 $             120.00 
	 $                120.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Special Approp Holding Account
	10-9920-99999
	 $                              -   
	 $             120.00 
	 $                120.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Close out Fire Prevention/Safety Grant Fund and move remaining balance into the General Fund.
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 21st day of April, 2009.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(e)    Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #8.
 
Since there has been no activity in the Greenways Fund in the last year and this phase of the project has been completed, this fund needs to be closed.  The attached budget amendment closes the Greenways Fund and moves the balance into a Special Appropriation Holding Account in the General Fund.  At June 30, 2009, this money will be added to the General Fund’s fund balance.

	
	
	
	
	
	

	 
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	Greenways Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Greenways Land/ROW/Acquisition
	21-4910-29910
	 $               40,310.00 
	 $        40,307.00 
	 $                   (3.00)

	Greenways Transfer to GF
	21-4910-97000
	 $                              -   
	 $                  3.00 
	 $                    3.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $                         -   

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Contrib. from Greenways Fund
	10-3984-92000
	 $                              -   
	 $                  3.00 
	 $                    3.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Special Approp Holding Account
	10-9920-99999
	 $                     120.00 
	 $             123.00 
	 $                    3.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Close out Greenways Fund and move remaining balance into the General Fund.
	
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 21st day of April, 2009.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	 
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(f)    Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #9. 
 

Based on a memo that the city manager received from our auditor, Judy Rouse, she suggested that we should review the Special Revenue Funds that the city has with the goal of eliminating the ones that could be handled as line items within the General Fund.  The Historic Preservation Fund is one of those funds that we recommend should be closed and add the line items to the General Fund.  The attached budget amendment closes this fund and moves the balance into a Special Appropriation Holding Account in the General Fund.  At June 30, 2009, this money will be added to the General Fund’s fund balance.  However, we plan to keep financial records of this balance and its expenditures so that it will be available for the Historic Preservation group.  

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	Historic Preservation Fund
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Historic Preserv Book Sales
	26-3350-00100
	 $                     500.00 
	 $             595.00 
	 $                 95.00 

	Fund Balance Appropriated
	26-3991-99100
	 $                              -   
	 $        12,130.00 
	 $          12,130.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $          12,225.00 

	Historic Preservation Fund
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Historic Preservation Expense
	26-9100-29900
	 $                     600.00 
	 $                       -   
	 $            (600.00)

	Historic Preservation Transfer to GF
	26-9100-97000
	 $                              -   
	 $        12,825.00 
	 $          12,825.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	 $          12,225.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Revenues
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Contrib. from Historic Preserv Fund
	10-3984-91000
	 $                              -   
	 $        12,825.00 
	 $          12,825.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
	
	
	
	
	

	 Expenditures
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Special Approp Holding Account
	10-9920-99999
	 $                     123.00 
	 $        12,948.00 
	 $          12,825.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Close out Historic Preservation Fund and move remaining balance into the General Fund.
	

	 
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 21st day of April, 2009.
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Attest:
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	 
	

	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	John Grogan, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(g)   Approval and adoption of a Resolution on the Spending of Federal Economic Renewal Grants.  
 
2009 Resolution on the Spending of
Federal Economic Renewal Grants

WHEREAS, the economic downturn is having a critical impact on everyday Americans who are struggling to maintain or find jobs in an increasingly difficult environment, and

WHEREAS, those same Americans are the taxpayers that provide the revenue needed to operate essential government services, and

WHEREAS, Congress has approved and President Obama has signed into law a taxpayer-sponsored economic recovery package that will provide billions of dollars to help economically devastated cities and states immediately provide jobs to millions of out-of-work Americans through considerable infrastructure rebuilding, green energy projects and other projects that will require manufactured components, and
WHEREAS, our taxpayer dollars should be spent to maximize the creation of American jobs and restoring the economic vitality of our communities, and

WHEREAS, any domestically produced products that are purchased with economic recovery plan monies will immediately help struggling American families and will help stabilize our greater economy, and

WHEREAS, any economic recovery plan spending should – to every extent possible – include a commitment from the ______________- to buy materials, goods and services for projects from companies that are produced within the United States, thus employing the very workers that pay the taxes for the economic recovery plan spending in the first place.

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT, we the undersigned will work to maximize the creation of American jobs and restoring economic growth and opportunity by spending economic recovery plan funds on products and services that both create jobs and help keep Americans employed.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT, we commit to purchasing only products and services that are made or performed in the United States of America whenever and wherever possible with any economic recovery monies provided to the ____________- by the American taxpayers, AND

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT, as _____________ of _____________, we commit to publish any requests to waive these procurement priorities so as to give American workers and producers the opportunity to identify and provide the American products and services that will maximize the success of our nation’s economic recovery program.  

John E. Grogan,

Mayor

Attest:

Sheralene S. Thompson

Clerk
(h)   Approval of a request establishing Parks & Recreation Advisory Committee. 
The City Manager instructed staff to meet with several local residents to work on establishing a Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee for the City of Eden.  This Committee would meet on a monthly basis and provide input in an advisory role in helping to establish new offerings of parks and recreation services in the community and also provide input in helping make the programs that are offered even better.  The initial group of individuals (Brad Corcoran- City Manager, Jerry Ellis- City Council Member, Johnny Famer, Terry Vernon, Carla Huffman, Kathy Overby and Jeff Moore – Parks & Recreation Staff, Roy Frazier – Citizen, Butch Curtis – Citizen, and Jeff Gore – Citizen), have met on three occasions and would like recommend that the following individuals be approved as members of the City’s Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee.

Roy Frazier

Butch Curtis

Jeff Gore

Chad Simpson

Tracy McLaughlin

Debbie Dabbs

Sandy Berrier

Susan Frazier

Leda Kohler

Terry Vernon

Carla Huffman

Kathy Overby

Jeff Moore

Johnny Farmer, Parks and Recreation Director, will be the City Staff that works with the Committee and Jerry Ellis, City Council member would be the City Council Liaison for the Committee.

Staff believes this Committee would be very help to the City and could play a role in helping the Parks and Recreation Department continue to meet the needs of the Citizens and play a role similar to that of the former Freedom Park Planning Committee.

(i)     Approval and adoption of an ordinance changing the speed limit on Pierce Street (SR 1962) from Stadium Drive (SR 1747) to Meadow Road (NC 700/770).  
On March 9, 2009, Sgt. Shelton received a traffic study request from Council Member Wayne Tuggle in reference to changing the speed limit on Pierce Street (SR 1962) from Stadium Drive (SR 1747) to Meadow Road (NC 700/770).
Pierce Street (SR 1962) from Stadium Drive (SR 1747) to Meadow Road (NC 700/770) is a four lane street running north and south with J. E. Holmes Middle School located on the west side and John Motley Morehead Senior High School located on the east side (see attached).  

The speed limit is currently 35 MPH except during school days when it is 25 MPH during the hours of 7:30-8:30 AM and 1:45-3:45 PM (this covers the time school lets in and lets out).

J. E. Holmes Middle School and John Motley Morehead Senior High School have pedestrian students crossing the street from one school to the other during other times as well.  Students cross during the school day to attend classes and events.  Students and guests also cross to attend athletic events and concerts.

Another pedestrian safety issue is the practice of some people parking along the west side of Pierce Street (SR 1962) from Moore Street to Stadium Drive (SR 1747) and then walking across the street to the High School.  This particular part of Pierce Street (SR 1962) is on a grade causing a vision obstruction for motorists and a hazard for pedestrians.  

The Police Department’s recommendation is that the speed limit on Pierce Street (SR 1962) from Stadium Drive (SR 1747) to Meadow Road (NC 700/770) should be 25 MPH at all times.

The Police Department also recommends that parking on the west side of Pierce Street (SR 1962) from Moore Street to Stadium Drive (SR 1747) be prohibited.

(j)     Approval to call a public hearing to consider the FY 2009-2010 Budget on May 19, 2009.  
(k)   Approval and adoption of Resolution in opposition to Interbasin Transfer of Ground and Surface Water of the Dan River Basin.  
THE EDEN CITY COUNCIL

RESOLUTION IN OPPOSITION TO INTERBASIN TRANSFER OF GROUND AND

SURFACE WATER OF THE DAN RIVER BASIN

WHEREAS, the citizens of Eden want and deserve access to fresh water for good health and for recreational opportunities; and

WHEREAS, the natural and cultural resources of the Dan River basin include the entire river drainage area or watershed, including ground water supplies and surface water such as wetlands, tributary rivers and streams, ponds, reservoirs, and lakes; and 

WHEREAS, the withdrawal of surface or ground water to supply out-of-basin uses permanently removes water from the Dan River basin, a river system upon which a 3,300 square mile rural are of Virginia and North Carolina depends; and

WHEREAS, permanent loss of water from the river basin results in harm to the basin’s very significant aquatic and terrestrial natural communities; in river cultural assets such as the historic batteau navigation system; and important recreational, cultural, and aesthetic resources; and

WHEREAS, the City of Eden must preserve existing water resources of the basin to meet their current demands and to ensure availability to support future economic growth within the basin:

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Eden City Council is opposed to the transfer of ground or surface water from the Dan River basin to support uses outside the watershed.

Adopted this 21st day of April, 2009

John E. Grogan, Mayor

City of Eden

Attest:

Sheralene S. Thompson

City Clerk, CMC

Council Member Tuggle questioned the resolution opposing the interbasin transfer of ground and surface water.  He stated that he had read some things from the State and also from the NCLM and he wanted to know if they were in danger of losing or of this taking place and hurting Eden.  

Mr. Corcoran replied that this was basically a resolution in opposition. 

Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew that with all the drought they have had recently and they could lose a bunch of water out of the Dan River, he asked if he had heard that much.

Mr. Corcoran replied that there was and you have more and more environmental groups and their concern levels peak.  There were ebbs and flows, however he did not know that there was any more than what they have had in the past.  

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the Consent Agenda items.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

                                                          














Respectfully submitted































 ____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                                           
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan
Mayor 
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